MINUTES OF THE THE 

SANTON DOWNHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
HELD ON MONDAY, 11TH JULY 2016 AT 7.00PM
Present:
Mr Mick Mackender, Chairman

Dr Derek Toomer                                                       Mr George Radford
Mrs Sylvia East, Parish Clerk 


Mr Malcolm Finch                                                


Cllr Christine Mason



Cllr Peter Ridgewell

There being no public present at the time, the Chairman proposed that the meeting be held back for 10 minutes before commencing.   At 7.10pm there were still no public present and the Chairman therefore welcomed those present.

Apologies 

The Chairman advised that apologies had been received from Mrs Kim Butcher, Cllr Reg Silvester and Mr Rees had sent his apologies for possibly being late, but that he hoped he would be able to come along later.
(note Mr Rees was unable to attend)
Declaration of Interest

There were no declarations of interest on any of the Agenda Items from the Councillors, but the Chairman advised that later on during the meeting he would be raising an issue in connection with the Rotary and if it was considered that as a Rotarian there was a conflict of interest, he would willingly retire from the room.
Minutes of the AGM held on the 9th May 2016
There being no comments or amendments put forward, these were then signed by the Chairman as being a true record of events.
Parish Clerk’s Report

a) The Parish Clerk gave all Councillors a full copy of the accounts and updated them on the current situation. 
b) Parish Clerk reported that the accounts were with the external auditor
c) Cheques were then signed for the following : £600 to the Village Hall to recompense them for a small part of the Queen’s 90th Celebration, as the Village Hall had covered the full cost of this day.  The £600 relates to locality budget given by our District and County Councillors, for which we have given thanks.   £991.18 was for the property insurance, which of course will be repaid between the two tenants.   £480 was for the implementation of the website.
d) It was agreed that this issue would be set to the end of the Agenda
There was the late arrival of a member of the public, Mr Braggs, who was welcomed and after taking a seat was asked by the Chairman if he would like to raise any issues, which the Chairman would then, at his discretion decide whether or not could be discussed.

Mr Braggs reported on the problem that the village has suffered from time to time when the weather has been particularly atrocious, that of water running down from the County Council road onto the village private roads.   The drainage simply does not cope with this problem and we have had the County Council out on numerous occasions.  The Parish Clerk was directed to once again ask for this issue to be looked into by the County Council.  Mr Braggs offered a few suggestions and the Parish Clerk stated that when an arrangement has been made with the County Council to hopefully come along to the village, perhaps if Mr Braggs was available, he could take some part in the discussion.
The second issue raised by Mr Braggs was the problem with the noise from aircraft flying over the village.  This is a matter that has been brought to the Councillors attention more and more of late.  Cllr Mason suggested that as Brandon Town Council has a contact with the Squadron Leader, she would act on the village’s behalf and raise this matter with him.
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Parish Councillor Issues

The issue of Parish Councillors comments was placed at the end of the Agenda, hoping that Mr Rees may still arrive.
County and District Councillor’s Reports
Cllr Mason discussed the future of the integration of the Forest Heath and Suffolk County Council in as much as there were discussions on the table relating to the election of a Mayor.   This in itself would be an expensive package and Cllr Mason advised that if the Parish Council desired further information, Cllr Silvester would be able to assist.  Cllr Mason said that she would keep the Parish Council informed of progress.
Cllr Peter Ridgewell briefly discussed the issue of the Local Plan and the fact, as we all know, it seems the building goes on with the concerns of the lack of infrastructure to the bottom of the pile.

Cllr Ridgewell also raised the issue of the new Cinema soon hopefully to be opened in Thetford and advised that he was trying to raise interest in a late bus on Friday’s around 10.00 pm. 
A report was given via our representative Councillors on the crimes in the Brandon area for the month, 49 crimes of which at least 3 had been at High Lodge and around 22 burglaries.

Both Councillors gave their apologies and that of Cllr Silvester for their not being able to attend the next two Parish Council Meetings.   A request was made by Cllr Ridgewell that  when considering the next year’s calendar for meetings, the first Monday of each month could, if possible be avoided.

Chairman’s Report

The Chairman advised that the Rotary were involved in the Purple Polio Fund, with the view to eradicating this disease.   15,000 Crocus corms have been purchased by Brandon and District Rotary Club.  The Rotary has asked if the Parish Council would allow them to build banks  upon which these corms would be planted to show the words Brandon and District Rotary on the one side of the road entrance into the village near the hall, and on the other side Santon Downham Parish Council (or similar).  The Rotary had offered to do this free of charge, would supply both the earth and the corms and the workforce.
Dr Derek Toomer said that he was approving of the principle of raising money for the polio issue, but not of any banks. He further stated that this sounded like a rather large project for such a very short flowering period, what happens the rest of the year?

The query was raised as to whether or not corms could be simply planted around some trees.   

Malcolm Finch stated that he did not believe this project to be in the best interest of the village, although he gave praise to the Rotary for raising money in this way.
George Radford stated that it was a lovely idea but was concerned about the ongoing maintenance issues.
The vote was 2 to 1 against and since the Chairman had a conflict of interest, he was unable to cast a vote. The Chairman will thank the Rotary for their extremely kind offer but advise the Parish Council on this occasion must say no.

Parish Councillor’s Reports

Since Mr Reese had not managed to make the meeting it was agreed we would attend to the Parish Councillors reports and then go onto the Lease situation.
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Dr Derek Toomer raised the problem of the greenery that was once again overshooting the council road from the piece of land owned by Mrs Val Lloyd.  The Parish Clerk was asked to address this situation with Mrs Lloyd.

George Radford – stated that following on from Mr Bragg’s comments about aircraft noise, he had been approached by at least 10 villagers on this same issue.
The Breckland Club Lease
As all Councillors are aware the Chairman and the Parish Clerk were asked to pursue this project as representatives of the Council.   For 7 months this has taken precedence but the situation remains a major problem.

To condense:

· December 2015 the draft lease was handed to the Club representatives.   
· February 2016 the Club asked for more time to fully review the lease and this was granted.  
· Some  4  months thereafter three Trustees names were put forward, one has since stepped down

(no lease can be given to an unincorporated club without Trustees insitu, no Trustees have ever been insitu)

· On the 20th June the Parish Council Solicitor advised that the Club Solicitor had emailed “confirming that the Club had accepted our proposed amendments and is ready to proceed to signing the lease’   As a result the Parish Council solicitor sent the Parish Clerk an engrossed (final) copy of the Lease for signature.  This will of course carry a cost.
The Parish Clerk was made aware of the fact that the Club Committee were reviewing the lease yet again, last week, a fact that came as a surprise given that to all intents and purposes, the Club were ready to sign. back in June.  As a result of this secondary and very late review several issues were raised and the Club is suggesting that the lease be amended again.

The Parish Council agreed that the issue had gone on far too long, had cost far too much and that it was time this matter was concluded.   It was agreed that an Extraordinary Parish Council meeting be called and that the Chairman and Secretary be asked to attend on behalf of the Club.  The intention of this meeting is to focus on reaching a conclusion.  
The meeting ended at 8.20pm
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